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I. Greeting and Introductions


         


The July 16 meeting of the Technical Management Team, held at the Custom House in Portland, Oregon, was chaired by Bolyvong Tanovan of COE. The following is a distillation, not a verbatim transcript, of items discussed at the meeting and actions taken.





II. Minutes of Last TMT Meeting.  





No comments were received on the minutes for the July 9 TMT meeting.  Tanovan asked that any further comments be submitted to him by noon Friday, after which last week's minutes will be considered final.  





III. Runoff Forecast Update.





No update was presented on this subject at this week's meeting.  





IV. Water Control Data (Spreadsheet).  





Tanovan drew the TMT's attention to this week's spreadsheet.  In response to a question from Marv Yoshinaka of USFWS, Tanovan said that it should be possible to do some temperature control as Dworshak Reservoir begins drafting toward its August 15 target elevation, adding that he is aware of the water temperature concerns at Dworshak National Fish Hatchery.  In the past, we've tried to maintain 50 degrees, Tanovan added -- if another temperature is desired, please let us know.  Obviously, we're trying to keep the Dworshak releases as cold as possible, to reduce water temperatures in the Lower Snake River.  





At Libby, as you'll recall, last week we had planned to reduce outflow from 18 Kcfs beginning on July 9, and to ramp down to 10 Kcfs-11 Kcfs by July 15, Tanovan continued; that's where Libby outflow is today.  Even at that rate of outflow, the project is filling -- from 2445 feet on July 9 to 2448 feet yesterday.  We intend to continue Libby outflow at 10 Kcfs for the forseeable future.





At Dworshak, over the past week, we have increased outflow from 7 Kcfs on July 12-14 to 22 Kcfs currently, Tanovan said.  The unit that was out of service at Dworshak is now back on-line; the reservoir has been full until yesterday.  Moving on to Hungry Horse, USBR's Evelyn Dunbar said current project elevation is 3559 feet, with inflows of nearly 4.5 Kcfs and outflow at minimum -- 150 cfs or below.  Reclamation is hoping to fill Hungry Horse by July 21.  Current elevation at Grand Coulee is 1289.3 feet, with inflows of 222 Kcfs.  Spill at Grand Coulee is about 20 Kcfs.





Ningjen Liu reported that Brownlee elevation, as of yesterday, was 2075.6, with inflows and outflows of about 15 Kcfs.  





V. Spill and TDG.  





Tanovan distributed a summary table listing 12-hour average spill and flow levels and TDG readings below the eight mainstem dams for the period of July 9 through July 15.  The table also includes information on the percent spill required in the BiOp at each project, as well as the spill caps that are currently in effect.  Tanovan also distributed a series of charts, presenting some of this information in visual form.  





In general, said Tanovan, systemwide TDG levels continue to be low, and are now within the state TDG standards almost everywhere -- 120% tailwater, 115% in the forebay of the next dam downstream.  We do continue to see some high levels of TDG in the Upper Columbia, where some projects are continuing to spill.  TDG at the International Boundary is reading between 125% and 129%; it's 120%-123% at Rocky Reach, 124% at Wanapum and Priest Rapids.  With one fairly minor exception, all of the Biological Opinion spill was delivered as required last week.  





VI. Unit Availability.  





COE's H. Vern Parry reported on unit availability at the Corps projects on the Snake and Lower Columbia Rivers.  Lower Granite will have two units out next week, for VBS and ESBS inspection.  Little Goose will have one unit out of service next week; Lower Monumental will have two.  Ice Harbor has and will continue to have two units out of service; two units will be out at John Day as well.  At The Dalles, three units will be out of service next week; at Bonneville Dam, two units.  Dunbar reported that Grand Coulee's Unit 22 will be down for repairs through Sunday, July 20.  Units 16 and 21 are out through August for scheduled maintenance.  Reclamation's Harry Taylor reported that, from July 28 through August 8, recalibration work will take one unit at a time out of service at Hungry Horse.  We should be able to run three units during this period, added Taylor -- about 9 Kcfs maximum outflow capability.  





Why is this work scheduled now, during the period when maximum Hungry Horse outflows will be needed for salmon? asked Ross.  My understanding is that the units have to be recalibrated as soon as the transmission line work is done, replied Reclamation's Romeo Wisco.  





VII. Biological Data (Fish Movement, GBT).  


  


a) Juvenile Fish Passage.  Chris Ross of NMFS reported that daily wild subyearling chinook indices at Lower Granite Dam ranged from near 200 to 463 during the past week; indices increased at Little Goose from double digits to 260-390, and were mostly in the double digits at Lower Monumental Dam last week. Hatchery subyearling chinook daily indices increased to over 2,200 fish per day on July 9, then declined to the 1,200-1,400 range at Lower Granite Dam. Indices increased at Little Goose and Lower Monumental.  Indices at McNary declined from 360,000 to 124,000 per day.  





Wild Snake River fall chinook have been detected daily at single-digit levels at Lower Granite Dam; single-digit detections were also recorded on most days last week at Little Goose, with three detections recorded at Lower Monumental. 





Moving on to biological monitoring data, Ross said that, during the past week, no fish with signs in fins have been detected at the Lower Columbia projects. 





In response to a question from IPC's Roger Fuhrman, Ross said that Billy Connor reported that, despite diligent efforts, Connor's group was unable to meet its subyearling fall chinook tagging target -- Connor estimated that he had only been able to tag 500-600 fish in all due to high flows during the sampling period.  The bottom line is, Connor does not know what effect the high flows last winter had on fall chinook redds.  Margaret Filardo of the Fish Passage Center said passage numbers to date in 1997 aren't that different from the numbers in the historic record.  That's fairly encouraging then, said Fuhrman.  Based on current information, that's probably true, Filardo replied.  The information is available on the Fish Passage Center homepage.





b) Adult Fish Passage.  Due to technical failure of the recording device, this item is not available at this time.  The information will be added to these meeting notes when it becomes available.








VIII. Operational Proposals.  


Two System Operational Requests -- SORs  97-20 and 97-21 -- were received this week. Both have to do with operations at Libby and Hungry Horse, Tanovan said.  SOR 97-20, from the State of Montana, requests that discharges at Libby and Hungry Horse gradually be ramped down; that the refill dates and rampdown rates for those projects be targeted such that inflows match outflows on the refill date, that those projects then pass inflow, and maintain elevations within 2 feet of full pool through September 15; that peaking and load following operations be eschewed, and that the draft for power and flood control begin after September 15.





SOR 97-21, from the Salmon Managers, requests that Libby pass inflow from July 16 through July 31, maintaining a reservoir elevation of 2455.6 feet; that Libby outflow be increased to 24 Kcfs on August 1 and maintained at that level until August 31, at which point reservoir elevation is expected to be 2440 feet; that Hungry Horse be drafted at about 12 Kcfs beginning August 5, in order to reach elevation 3540 feet by August 31; that Kootenai Lake elevation be maintained at 1749 feet until August 15, and that that project then be drafted to elevation 1745 feet by August 31; and that Grand Coulee be filled to elevation 1290 feet, then drafted to elevation 1280 on August 31.





Both of these SORs are available on the TMT's Internet homepage; please consult these documents for detailed justifications.





Tanovan added that the Corps is currently exploring the possibility of doing a Libby/Arrow swap in 1997, similar to the one done in 1996.  We'll have a status report on those negotiations at the next TMT meeting, Tanovan said.





Ross said the Montana SOR had been discussed by the Salmon Managers at yesterday's FPAC meeting.  And what kind of a reception did Montana's SOR receive at FPAC? asked Tanovan.  The discussion gave us a better understanding of the biology behind Montana's proposal, said Ross; however, the Salmon Managers believe that an operation that would provide maximum benefits for salmon also needs to be put on the table, and that was the basis for SOR 97-21.  Basically, we just wanted a clear understanding of what Montana is proposing, and its potential effects on Lower River flows, added Boyce -- we didn't really get into a discussion of its biological pros and cons.  And do the Salmon Managers feel that the justification provided by Montana is valid? asked Tanovan.  We're still discussing that, Boyce replied.  We're also looking at its potential impacts on sturgeon, said Yoshinaka.





In response to a request, Tanovan said the Corps would model both of these SORs for discussion at next week's TMT meeting.  Basically, we're hoping to find an operation at Libby and Hungry Horse that is acceptable to all interests in the Columbia Basin, said Boyce.  I think a lot of that discussion will take place at TMT, once the Corps has a chance to model these SORs.  The Corps and Reclamation would also like to share the wealth in this bountiful water year, added Tanovan.  





In terms of the FPAC proposal, I don't think there are any major surprises here, said Boyce -- the purpose was to draft the full BiOp volumes from the reservoirs by August 31.  The Libby operation specified in SOR 97-21 is somewhat different from the one the Corps is currently planning to implement, which calls for discharge of 11 Kcfs through next week.  Based on our analysis, in order to get the full BiOp volume out of Libby while reducing the double peak, it will be necessary to immediately begin drafting Libby at a rate of just under 16 Kcfs, which means the project would not refill this summer, said Boyce.  We'll need to discuss that, he said, because Montana would certainly not be in favor of that operation.  





I would suggest that we defer this decision until we have a chance to model these scenarios, and to conclude our negotiations on the Libby/Arrow swap, said COE's Doug Arndt.  I don't want to agree on something today that might affect our discussions with Canada.  We're not trying to drag our feet, but I think we'll have a better basis on which to make this decision once those tasks are concluded.  I think that's fair, said Boyce, but I also think people need to be aware that, if we do refill Libby, we may not be able to get that water out in a timely enough fashion to benefit salmon later in the season.





After some minutes of further discussion, it was agreed to defer closure on these SORs until next week's TMT meeting.  





IX. Recommended Operations.  





The recommended operations were not recapped at today's meeting.   





X. Other.  





a) Salmon Managers' SOR on Brownlee Operations (Update).  The State of Idaho had a meeting to discuss last week's SOR 97-19, covering Milner flows, Brownlee operations and the delivery of the Upper Snake water in 1997, said Boyce.  What was the outcome of that meeting?  Steve Pettit of IDFG said the decision at the meeting was that the State of Idaho will not provide additional water over and above the volume specified in the Biological Opinion -- 427 KAF -- in September.  We're willing to provide the 427 KAF, but the SOR requested an additional volume in September, and we can't support that.  In addition, we discussed exceeding the 20 Kcfs cap on hydraulic capacity at Oxbow to ensure delivery of the full BiOp volume by August 31; the only way Idaho Power would be willing to consider that is if they are compensated for that spill by BPA.  Idaho is also unwilling to exceed the 1.5 Kcfs flow cap at Milner.





The only thing we would add is that, according to our current projections, despite the decisions Steve has just outlined, it appears possible to get all of the requested water, including the volume involved in drafting Brownlee from 2059 feet to 2045 feet, out by August 31, even without spill at Oxbow, said Fuhrman.  In response to a request from Boyce, Pettit said the State of Idaho would provide a written summary of its position on SOR 97-19.  





Has BPA discussed the spill compensation issue? asked Boyce.  BPA's position is basically that, as long as the summer flow targets are being met, there is no justification to incur the additional cost of compensating Idaho Power for spill at Oxbow, replied Dan Daley.  If we drop below the flow target, however, BPA would be willing to revisit this issue.  In response to another question, Ross said that the Biological Opinion talks about the flow targets in terms of seasonal averages, but allows the TMT the latitude to make calls for other flow implementation measures.  The current Water Management Plan states that weekly flow targets can be requested at McNary.  





Has Idaho Power discussed September operations? asked Boyce.  We anticipate that it will be similar to what we did in 1996, Furhman replied.  Boyce also asked about the possibility of accelerating the delivery of the Payette water in 1997; Jim Fodrea of USBR reported that the decision, at the most recent meeting of the Payette Watershed Council, was to stick with the 60-40 split.  The only problem with that is the fact that that shaping operation does have reservoir effects, said Boyce -- boat ramps etc.  One way to alleviate that problem is to minimize shaping at Brownlee, because at 2047 feet, two of the three Oregon boat ramps are out of operation.  Is there any way we can reduce the shaping operation to keep reservoir elevations at Brownlee above that level, and still meet the delivery schedule?  If we could increase the contribution from Owyhee Reservoir, that might be possible, Fuhrman replied.  In other words, there is nothing that IPC or Reclamation can do, Boyce said.  Correct, was the reply.  And the 60-40 decision is final? asked Tanovan.  Yes, Fodrea replied.  Can I also request a written explanation of this decision from USBR? asked Boyce.  We can provide that, Fodrea replied.  





So it sounds as though the planned Brownlee operation has been endorsed by both Reclamation and Idaho Power, said Tanovan -- unless we're told something different, this is what the Corps will implement.  The question of September operations will be addressed as additional information comes in.





Jim Athearn provided a report on an emergency navigation lock repair at Lower Granite.  This operation necessitated filling Lower Granite pool from elevation 735 feet to elevation 737 feet to float a bulkhead from its storage site into position at the upstream navigation lock gate.  It took a heroic effort to accomplish the work in about 12 hours.  Athearn spent a few minutes describing the need to replace the bulkhead in its storage place.  The project prefers to do this as soon as possible because they are concerned about the potential for damage to the structure from strong winds and wave action plus not having enough manpower to carefully monitor for leakage to prevent it from sinking.  The same type of pool raise operation would be required to replace the bulkhead as was done to remove it.  Some TMT members expressed concern about the decrease this would cause in Snake River flows.  The group spent a few minutes discussing ways to fill Lower Granite pool to the required level in a way that would minimize negative impacts on Snake River flows.  After some minutes of discussion, it was agreed to delay this operation until the end of the MOP season unless there were some compelling reason to do so sooner.  It will become increasingly difficult to do this in a minimal amount of time as flows decrease through the summer.





b. Operation Outside MOP to Control TDG.





The question here is whether or not we should fill above MOP at, for example, the Lower Snake pools, in order to control TDG, rather than going to 125% TDG on the Spill Priority List, said Tanovan.  BPA feels that, during the coming weeks, during light load hours (approximately midnight to 4 a.m.) flow and load conditions may be such that spill will be necessary at the Lower Snake projects, causing TDG levels to exceed 120%.  





The TMT spent a few minutes discussing the tradeoffs between allowing various pools in the system to fill above MOP for a few hours, or allowing the operators to follow the spill priority list as TDG levels increase to 125%, should flow and light load conditions necessitate such an action.  The main options discussed were 1) decrease flows by storing water above MOP at some pools or 2) allowing Lower Columbia projects to spill up to 125% TDG.  A third option, suggested by Jim Athearn, was filling John Day pool above MOP (probably to elevation 265 feet-265.5 feet), to avoid both spill in the Lower Columbia and reduced flows in the Snake.  Personally, I would prefer not to see Snake River flows reduced during light load hours, as would happen if we fill the pools, said Ross -- from a fishery standpoint, I would prefer that we spill at the Lower Columbia projects, keeping flows up in the Snake without spilling at the Snake River projects.  Other TMT members raised concerns about the consequences of exceeding the state water quality standards in the Lower Columbia.  





Ultimately, the TMT endorsed Athearn's suggested operation, adding the proviso that, when the additional water is then drafted to return John Day to its normal operating range, the draft occur at a rate not to exceed one foot per six hours, in order to avoid stranding.  The option to increase the operating range at John Day by 1.5 feet was inserted in the spill priority list after spill is transferred out of the migration corridor, and before spill is transferred to the Lower Snake projects.  It was further agreed, at least for tonight, to spill 100% of flow at Ice Harbor when flows drop below 40 Kcfs at the project, rather than keeping one unit running.  





XI. Next Meeting Date and Agenda Items.  





The next meeting of the Technical Management Team was set for Wednesday, July 23 from noon to 4 p.m.  Meeting Notes prepared by Jeff Kuechle, BPA contractor.  If there are any questions or comments about this material, please contact Cindy Henriksen at 503/808-3945 or Bolyvong Tanovan at 503/808-3938.
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